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An MS nurse at Queen's Medical Centre in Nottingham read an extract of this book and said that
it would change her approach to her patients.The people who know the most about living with a
condition are the people who live with the condition.This e-book acts as a handbook for people
who have received a diagnosis of Multiple Sclerosis (MS), and for the people around them, who
can’t think how anyone lives with it. It is a disease which affects about 1 in 500 people in the UK,
according to the MS Society. A person’s immune system attacks the central nervous system,
causing, or threatening to cause, a whole raft of symptoms and an unknowable amount of
disability. When they are diagnosed, many people expect to end up in a wheelchair, and feel that
their lives are over. This book is the result of someone who has MS speaking to adults of all ages
who also have MS, about what it’s like to live with MS. Some contributors were diagnosed in the
last couple of years, and everyone else had been diagnosed for longer, up to over 50 years ago.
Questions centred around the impact that MS has had, and continues to have, on their lives, and
how they live with it. It is not a medical book, but rather a practical, straightforward handling of
the main issues that people face. It explains it in layman’s terms. And it’s a bit sweary.Here it is
recognised that receiving a diagnosis with endless possibilities for type and extent of disability is
often devastating. The book acknowledges the fears that people have, the bewilderment, the
misunderstandings, and how it affects everyday life. It’s OK to be hacked off. The book talks
about diagnosis; worst, or perceived worst, symptoms; finances and the type of problems that
people have had, or not had, at work; how it has changed relationships; dealing with doctors,
and what people do to help themselves. People fear ending up in a chair, and yet the experience
of those who use one tends to be positive. It shows people who are struggling with the diagnosis
that people live with it, and still achieve, and that they retain their sense of humour. But it doesn’t
pretend that it’s not crap.The book is presented so that people can easily find the area that they
want to read about. It is frank and straightforward, and caters for people who are mourning their
former life, and for that reason, provides a little spoon-feeding. giving warnings when the
toughest issues are about to come up.

From the Author"I wrote Wonders In Dementialand because I needed to read it. I read other
books on dementia but none gave me such pleasure and understanding." -SuzkaFrom the Back
Cover"It was a topsy-turvy place of secrets and discovery where I often found myself inside the
mirror of dementia. Its reverse-ness showed me the other side of everything and the other side
of myself. I learned to see my mother with eyes opened and not curtained by her
motherhood."About the AuthorSuzka is a painter and a writer. Her work evokes a vibrant
magicalworld that exists just a step outside reality. In her quirky, heart-warmingdebut, Suzka
takes her readers on an exhilarating journey into the world ofdementialand. Suzka's novel is a



thoughtful exploration, a testament to theauthor's unique insight into her personal visit to
Dementialand.Read more
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IntroductionClose your eyes for five seconds, and repeat after me: ‘it’s not fair, and it shouldn’t
happen.’Open your eyes; what has changed? Look around carefully, and you will see that oh, it’s
changed nothing. MS is unfair; people don’t deserve it, and it’s annoyingly time consuming. It’s
perfectly natural to think that it’s not fair that you have MS, and it shouldn’t happen. But inertia
feeds MS. Of course, it doesn’t help that often when you ask a doctor a question about MS, the
answer is ‘dunno’. That’s a bit harsh, doctors speak better than that, but there is so much about
MS that no one knows, or perhaps isn’t going to tell you if they do know.A feeling along the lines
of complete devastation is something that a lot of people experience after diagnosis. It is, after
all, a bereavement; everything is thrown up in the air; you have your livelihood, your close
relationships; hell, you have your able bodied-ness at risk. And that’s everything, right? For a lot
of people, it’s as if the world has ended. It’s easy to feel that you are only going to lose from now
on. You will probably experience, in no particular order, isolation and denial, anger, bargaining,
depression, and acceptance. (Well, maybe the ‘acceptance’ part of the grief equation always
comes last. It would be a bit of a nonsense if it were otherwise.) Those are the five stages of
grief, and people with MS go through them after diagnosis. Life will not be the same again, so
inevitably there is loss involved, but plenty of people live well with MS.‘It’s not fair, and it
shouldn’t happen’ is a perfectly reasonable response, but you can’t stay at that stage forever.
Well, maybe you can, but it doesn’t help; you will just feel miserable. If you continue denying the
diagnosis, your reaction will always be correct - it’s not fair, and it shouldn’t happen - but
meanwhile, you are not helping yourself. Just because you're right doesn’t mean you’re doing
the right thing. There are things you can do, and there are people who understand what you’re
going through. They have felt helpless at times. But people get past the initial shock and feeling
of despair that so many experience.It’s annoying that a lot of information ‘out there’ does not
recognise the impact of living with disabilities. For instance, when I read about the stages of
grief, the website I consulted did not consider the effects of degenerative health conditions to be
a bereavement, only terminal ones. But come on, after diagnosis you are reeling. Of course it’s a
bloody bereavement. Have you ever heard that saying, ‘history is written by the victors’? I take it
to mean that it’s not the whole picture, because it doesn’t include the accounts of the losers, of
the people who don’t run the show. We get the view of empire builders, not of their slaves. We
tend to believe the history we read, but if it doesn’t include the full range of opinions and
experiences, then it’s not complete. In the same way, for the most part, disability is written by the
able-bodied, and if we want a true picture, the disabled need a voice. So here goes, my attempt
to give people with MS a voice.There are stories of individuals with disabilities that you can read,
which tend to be either horror stories of severe disability, or about people who have done
something extraordinary, like becoming a Paralympian. While you admire them, it can make you
feel a bit inadequate. Of course, the vast majority of people, whether they have MS or not, lead
what most people see as unremarkable lives. For this book, I interviewed people with MS, at



length. I spoke to people with primary progressive MS, and others with relapsing remitting MS,
and some who had been relapsing remitting, but had moved on to the secondary progressive
stage.After a few interviews, I saw patterns emerging. When I had thought of writing the book, I
was only intending to write it to describe MS to people who don’t have it. But after so many
people were telling me about their experiences in the early days after diagnosis, I decided that
the confusion and grief are common, and that I hadn’t been ridiculous to think that my life was
spent when I got the news. And people were telling me about several things which they said
helped them that I hadn’t heard of. People told me about various facilities which they used, so I
did some research, and have included these in the book. In part, I am telling you what it’s like to
have MS, and I also give you links to a variety of resources which people find helpful. Diagnosis
often makes people feel that their power and control of their lives has drained away. I hope this
gives you a bit of power back. There’s loads of information out there, but I reckon there are plenty
of things I would never have heard of if I hadn’t carried out these interviews. The internet is
wonderful, but sometimes you need a pointer to find the thing you want. It’s not easy to look for
something that you don’t know exists, especially when you have been diagnosed with a life-
changing condition, and your mind is bobbing/crashing between solar systems.This book is
written about what it is like to have MS in the UK. It’s crap to have it anywhere obviously, but I
don’t know about other health systems.There is no need to read this book from beginning to end
at once. Dip in and out; there are plenty of things which are difficult to face, and you don’t have to
do that all at once. So I have written it in bitesize chunks. And I have asterisked the sections that I
think will be the most daunting, though you may well think differently. It’s all accessible, though
sometimes with gritted teeth.So, a while ago, I was talking to someone who had been diagnosed
with MS a few months beforehand, and he said that he was still trying to get his head round it. It
reminded me of when I was diagnosed; I had the same thoughts. The conversation I had had
with him stuck with me, and I remembered that when I was diagnosed, I had not seen anything
written by people who actually had MS. And I would have been convinced more quickly that
people live - and I mean live, not just exist - with MS, if I had read more which was written by
people with the condition. Not by people who - no offence - have never had a neurological
symptom in their life.I use a power chair at times, and remember saying to one doctor soon after
I had started using it that it had changed my life. The doctor was surprised to hear it; he said he
had never heard that. And I was surprised that he was surprised. I knew that I couldn’t be the
only person who had had a positive experience of wheelchairs, and yet it seemed that the
doctors are not always aware of that fact.It seems to be a common reaction in people who have
been recently diagnosed, to think that their life is over. Many have the idea that they will ‘end up
in’ or ‘be confined to’ a wheelchair within no time. But while researching this book, I have spoken
to people who have been diagnosed more than forty years and still don’t use a walking stick.
Some of those who are still getting about unaided say that they don’t consider themselves to be
disabled. And that’s after years and years of MS, and sometimes with never having received any
MS treatment. They tend to consider themselves fortunate, but their situation is not that



uncommon.There are now 14 different drug treatments for MS. The medics refer to them as
DMTs, which to me sounds like it could be a type of explosive. It actually stands for ‘disease
modifying treatments’. You may also hear or see the term ‘DMDs’, which are the same thing, and
it stands for disease modifying drugs, but that sounds a bit close to WMDs, weapons of mass
destruction, so it’s hardly an improvement. Thirty years ago, there were no treatments. Zero.
Diddly squat. There is plenty of information available about all of the DMTs. This book includes
information of some people’s experiences with various ones, but it’s not a medical book. It’s no
substitute for the doctors. The MS Trust is a reliable source of information on MS drugs, so when
you’re feeling strong, you may find this link useful:There is also the MS Society:sThe information
on drugs which are available is extensive, and I do not offer comment on any of them. Your
doctor should discuss with you the form of treatment that is appropriate for you, and, depending
on your MS, explain why they don’t think other drugs are right in your case. That’s their job; that’s
what they are trained to do. The intention in this book is to give you some idea of what to expect
in terms of people’s experiences of MS treatments, and how people feel the DMDs have helped.
This is just one of the elements of living with MS, told directly from the word of people who live
with MS. It is annoying that we are rarely credited for being the go-to experts about living with the
condition that we live with.Now that there are treatments available, the lives of people with
relapsing remitting MS in particular have improved, and in some cases, the improvement has
been considerable. They’ve even found a treatment for some people with primary progressive,
the least common but often most damaging type of MS.The future looks, if not rosy, then at least
positive. There are 100 billion nerve cells in the human body (imagine being the poor bastard
who had to count them!), which are protected by a coating called myelin. In people with MS, it
seems that the immune system becomes violent and illogical, turning on the myelin and
attacking it. It’s as if the immune system has developed dementia all on its own, and treats the
nervous system like some diabolical pick and mix, pinching some bits and keeping them,
throwing other bits back. But of course it doesn’t do this throughout the nervous system; it just
picks on some of it. And it varies how badly it behaves. And then it can go back to being
practically perfect in every way again. It’s unpredictable, and the attacks happen more to some
people than to others. And that’s why some people are still walking unaided ten or many more
years after diagnosis, and others aren’t. It’s why some people speak clearly every day for the
rest of their lives, while others struggle to talk. And so on. With one hundred million million nerve
cells to choose from, the possibilities for misbehaviour by the immune system are endless.
That’s probably what makes it fascinating for the professionals, and yet a complete ball ache for
the people with MS.Back in the dark ages - well, the twentieth century - the dancer Fred Astaire
was fabulously successful in Hollywood, on Broadway and in the West End. His most famous
partnership was with Ginger Rogers, and they did ten Hollywood musicals together. He was
more famous than her, but in 1982, an American cartoon pointed out that "Sure he [Astaire] was
great, but don't forget that Ginger Rogers did everything he did...backwards and in high heels." *
People with MS work, look after their children, cook, clean, and all the stuff that people without



the condition have to do, but it’s harder for them. You’re unlikely to get unbounding praise for the
effort you put in so that you can live like everyone else does, or as near as dammit (or less polite
language). But you can go easy on yourself. This is a hellish diagnosis; the rug has been yanked
from under your feet, leaving you bereft, confused, and maybe very lonely, even if just
temporarily.* Bob ThavesIn a just world, people with disabilities would be first in line for awards,
but it doesn’t happen. For a disabled person to be recognised, he or she has to do something
extraordinary. An able bodied person gets a gong for something which sets him apart, which
isn’t the same thing. It’s not fair, and it probably demonstrates how uncomfortable society is with
disability, and how clueless it is much of the time. Most people don’t intend to make the lives of
disabled people harder, but they manage to, through lack of thought, lack of interest, and lack of
imagination. There’s no point in being bitter, but sometimes you just feel like a good old moan.
Many people told me that they felt alright most of the time, but they found that at times it became
too much for them. It might sound fanciful, but we need to manage able-bodied people, without
them realising it. An ab probably thinks that a dab is immediately a problem, although it cuts both
ways.The medics probably see us as a potential liability; after all, doctors are allowed to carry
and use tools which would be confiscated outside a hospital setting. It rather sets them up for
criticism. Plenty of people are awkward around people who are disabled, and you will find
yourself at times managing their distorted, often uninformed expectations.And a word to the
wise: complaining doesn’t really help; there is sometimes a release of tension, but it doesn’t
solve anything. And it can make you just focus on the negatives, and then that becomes a habit.
And then you are less likely to find coping strategies, and you need some. Actually, many of the
people that I spoke to said that they got down at times, but they didn’t want pity. It’s not the same
for everyone though. A few people said that there were MS groups that were a pity party. People
use forums to make contact, and sometimes they are used to talk about specific symptoms,
because someone else in the group may have experienced something similar and have
suggestions about what to do about it. But they are not written by medics, so be aware of that
before you try out a suggestion.The problem is that if you keep complaining, it’s likely that people
will get bored and stop listening. If the listener also has MS, there is the risk of it turning into a
competition of whose symptoms are worse, and whose life is more difficult. I don’t suppose that
anyone suddenly enjoys listening to, or reading ‘Complaints at Bedtime, and all other Times of
Day as Well’. You’re quite right to be hacked off and need to vent your frustrations at times, but
possibly the most sensible thing you will ever do for yourself is to restrict how much you
complain. I’m not saying that it’s easy, and you may find it impossible in the early days after
diagnosis, but you will probably be amazed at how you deal with it in the long term. Several of
the people I spoke to said that MSers are good at hiding their symptoms from everyone,
however well they know them. That can be a good thing, by the way. Having a disease which
people find hard to spot has its advantages, as you’re more likely to be treated like everyone
else. Play on that.So cut yourself a bit of slack. There are people I have spoken to when
researching this book, who don't seem to have accepted that they have MS, sometimes twenty



or thirty years after diagnosis. And some of them said that openly to me. People talked of
wanting to be treated as though they were normal, many years after diagnosis. You are dealing
with something extremely difficult. You have a progressive illness, and no-one can tell you
anything definite about how it will progress. Incidentally, isn’t it funny how we accept the use of
the word ‘progress’ about illness, when the effect on us is actually the opposite? Kids at school
aren’t described as ‘progressing’ to a lower set, after all. If you say that the building work for your
extension is ‘progressing’, you don’t mean that the builders have disappeared halfway through,
do you? But when an illness is said to be progressing, it’s always bad news. Unless you’re just
saying that the patient is getting older, I suppose, but no-one sees themselves as progressing
towards old age, whether they’re ill or not. Another one is ‘positive’ being used about a test
result. A positive result usually signals a negative outcome, after all. It’s not a great
communication strategy...It can’t be easy for doctors to admit that they don’t know what a patient
can expect from MS, just that something will happen, perhaps a lot, perhaps mildly, perhaps
somewhere in between. When? Dunno. If, as a doctor, you’ve spent your whole life being right
about most things and knowing more than anyone else, it can’t be easy to admit that you don’t
know. There’s no need to feel sorry for them, but maybe cut them a bit of slack too. And then
there’s the word ‘accept’. I used it a couple of paragraphs ago, but I’m going to qualify it. We
accept presents. And offers of help. Nice things, usually, and things that we have no control over;
it’s not our money being spent, and we didn’t put in the online order. On the other hand, we do
accept without question that terrorists go around blowing things up and killing innocent people.
That doesn’t mean that we think it’s OK, but I suppose we accept it because there is nothing we
can do about it.Often the medics say that you have to accept your diagnosis. Easy for them to
say. But I think that there is a communication breakdown here. The medics are saying that you
should acknowledge it as a fact. I don’t think that they’re saying that you should let it wash over
you and allow it to take over your life. There wouldn’t be much point in putting you on a DMD if
they were telling you to give up. I don’t think that anyone thinks you have to take it lying down
when a silent enemy is chucking bricks at your nervous system, and stopping you doing things
you have always wanted and expected to do. You don’t have to accept MS in that way. (In fact,
someone told me that she had seen a therapist after she was diagnosed, who said that she
would never accept her diagnosis. I’m not sure how helpful that is.)That said, there’s no point in
holding an argument in your head for the rest of life, your mind saying ‘this hasn’t happened’,
and the rest of your body saying ‘yes it bloody well has!’, like a never-ending panto season, but
people I have spoken to say that they take back control, at least to some extent, by working with
the beast. Someone said to me that MS was like a friend in a way - you spend so much time with
it, and it influences much of what you do.A lot of people, instead of using the word ‘accept’ say
‘come to terms’ with having MS. It’s a subtle difference maybe, but the word ‘terms’ suggests
that there is a compromise. Parties agree contract terms, for instance. In order to come to terms,
some action is needed, whereas ‘acceptance’ is passive. So for instance, maybe you’re told that
for people with MS, it’s probably a good idea to give up alcohol, but you feel that is a step too far.



Instead, you reduce the amount you drink, so you hold onto something that is important to you.
The MS doesn’t get all its own way. There is such a thing as acceptance and commitment
therapy which I read about on the MS Trust website:You might find it useful.Generally, we are
told that there’s no reason why a person gets MS, so that must mean that there’s no reason why
a person doesn’t get it. Soon after I was diagnosed, I remember reading about a sportswoman
who had lost the use of her legs because of an illness. She said that at first she kept thinking
‘why me?’ but after a while, she started thinking ‘why not me?’ I was a bit disgusted when I read
that, because I felt that she was saying that it was OK for her to be disabled. But when I was
reminded of the article, perhaps a year later and I was feeling less jaundiced, I could see what I
think she meant. We have no right to be able-bodied, no matter how many times a week we go
to the gym, not even if we eat kale every day. So if we contract MS, it’s just the luck of the draw,
no-one has picked us out or conspired to torment us. Even if it does feel that way at times... This
isn’t an academic book, and I thought it would be quite turgid to read if I gave percentages of
what people said about certain things all the way through. So instead, I use terms like ‘several
people’ or ‘a minority’ etc., and then have included some percentages of people who said, or
who did not say, certain things about symptoms. I don’t want to bog anyone down, but I want to
demonstrate that I haven’t just made a load of stuff up so as to downplay the diagnosis and just
make people feel better for no reason.I hope that I don’t come over as preachy. I know how
difficult the first weeks and months, and even years, are, and some of this will feel a bit like
spoon-feeding. I could have done with a bit more of that at the start. Of course you don’t have to
take on board everything that is included in this book, but hopefully there will be things that will
help you, and you get a better idea of how other people with the condition get through the day.A
few abbreviationsThe MS world is jargon-heavy, so I’ve kept that to a minimum in the book. Here
are a few terms that you will come across often:DMDs/DMTs: disease modifying drugs/
therapies: they’re the same thing. They’re the treatments the medics prescribe, which slow down
MS and reduce relapses.PPMS: primary progressive MS. It’s a less common form of MS, and it
progresses from the start, and people don’t have relapses.RRMS: relapsing remitting MS. Most
people begin with RRMS, having attacks where their MS takes a nose dive but often recover to
near their previous level of health and ability,SPMS: secondary progressive MS. When people
have had RRMS for some time - maybe several years, maybe decades - they move out of the
relapsing remitting stage, and move into the progessive stage. The rate of progress of the
disease varies from person to person.You’re not going to find the following anywhere; it’s just my
shorthand:Abs and dabsAbs: able-bodied peopleDabs: disabled people and people who have
MSI use the term ‘abs’ for able-bodied people a lot in this book, and ‘dabs’ to mean disabled
people. I include everyone who has MS in the dabs category, because this book is exclusively
about people who have MS, and one certainty about MS is that it causes disability. I know, crap,
isn’t it? But there are millions of people around the world who live with it, who have lived with it,
and will continue to live with it. Often, people find it difficult to identify as disabled, and most
people with MS have hovered on the threshold of disability, not recognising or perhaps ignoring



signs that the list of things they either cannot do, or have greater difficulty doing, has got
considerably longer. People talked to me about how they had needed time to get used to the
new perception that they had of themselves. It’s not an insult to say that someone is disabled: it’s
a fact, and we’re not in infant school, after all. Saying that someone is disabled just shows that
they have more to contend with than most people.Normal people: Several of the people that I
interviewed referred to abs as ‘normal people’. It’s not necessarily a compliment, but normal
people seem to think that it is. MSers don’t think of themselves as abnormal or subnormal, they
just don’t think of themselves as normal. Not everyone is in agreement on this I am sure, but it’s
a word that many MSers use freely,** The next couple of paragraphs goes on about the
difficulties that are presented in society to dabs. You may well not be in dabland and feel that it
doesn’t apply to you. But it’s not that scary, honest. **There is a school of thought that one of my
interviewees told me about, so I researched it a bit further. It defines different models of disability.
It’s quite critical of society. There is the medical model, which defines what is wrong with
someone, and the social model, which is where people are disabled by the failure of society to
accommodate them, or by ways of thinking that make assumptions about dabs. It’s also called
‘narrow mindedness’. If a building has four floors and no lifts, there are a lot of people who
cannot, or will struggle to, gain access to it. But if the building has lifts, a person’s physical status
doesn’t matter. Everyone can go in the building. That gives greater opportunity for everyone; it
shouldn’t be overly optimistic to state that if everyone can get access, there is more chance of a
dab being able to provide a service. There’s more chance they can be useful.If you have the right
tools, you can do things. Everyone uses tools so that they can do things they otherwise couldn’t,
from a hairdryer to a space rocket. Making adaptations for mobility and other impairments is just
smart. It makes life easier for everyone, actually: it prevents accidents, and propels people to be
able to do more. It makes them less dependent on others. It gives them some self-respect. It’s
just sensible. It’s not about spending vast sums of money either; a removable ramp into a shop
magically gives access to more customers, and a ramp into an office gives a company a wider
range of potential employees.If you want to read more about it, here are a couple of links:MS,
the disease informally known as &%$! (take your pick of expletives)Multiple Sclerosis is a bloody
silly term, for a start. Multiple what? ‘Sclera’ means ‘scar’, but who ever uses the words ‘sclera’,
or ‘sclerosis’, in everyday life? It doesn’t even sound much like an English word. The word
‘sclerotic’ is sometimes used for dramatic effect in literature, and probably to make the author
look clever. (And it means that there is no one international term for it. The French term is
abbreviated to SEP; in Spanish, it’s EM. Think about every language in the world, and all you
have is a headache.) Multiple Sclerosis means something to the medics, thankfully, but
everyone else is left scratching their heads. Many of the people I spoke to had no idea what it
was or what the term meant when they were diagnosed. And some people with MS never learn
about it.And because Multiple Sclerosis is difficult to say, especially if the disease has damaged
your speech, it gets called MS. And when you tell someone that you have MS, people often think
you mean ME (myalgic encephalyomyelitis), which is debilitating of course, but it’s a very



different condition. Some people associate MS with Muscular Dystrophy. And then there’s Motor
Neurone Disease. It’s difficult enough to describe what MS is without having to explain what it
isn’t.The medics could do with starting the names of diseases with a letter other than ‘M’,
especially since the ‘M’ seems to stand for a different word every time: multiple/muscular/motor/
myalgic, etc.. Everyone knows that Parkinsons causes the shakes, for example. It’s better known,
even though it’s about as common as MS. At least in part, that must be because the name is
memorable, even though it does nothing to describe the illness. I doubt there are any illnesses
that can be confused with ‘Git’, for instance, but it might suit MS well. Jean-Martin Charcot was
the first person to describe MS in 1868. ‘Charcot’s disease’ doesn’t sound like anything else. It’s
not about competing for the scariest sounding name; it’s about communicating effectively. The
medics could continue whispering ‘MS’ in the privacy of their consulting rooms, no-one would
mind, but the public generally, and MS patients in particular, would benefit from another name.
Shame the horse has already bolted on that one.You have MSThere’s no easy way to say it,
obviously, but there are some ways that are definitely the wrong way. There are examples of lots
of people being told: you have MS, now go home and get on with your life. Some people said
that the consultant told them they had MS ‘but it’s not cancer’, as if that would make them feel
better. It would be good if doctors would recognise that that might seem to suggest that it’s no
big deal, and that the person on the receiving end of these glad tidings is being told that they
shouldn’t make a fuss. Somebody said that it just made him feel worse. Being told that you don’t
have cancer is good news, but when you didn’t think that that was what you had, it shouldn’t
come as a surprise. Being told that you don’t have cancer, and you’re perfectly well, is great, but
being told that you don’t have cancer, when you never thought that you did, and actually you
have a progressive incurable condition instead, is less great. There’s a big difference between
being told there is nothing wrong with you and being told that you have MS, so it’s unlikely that
there will be much, if anything, that can cheer you up at that stage. Not everyone who was told in
this way remembered it as being unhelpful, but several did.Some hospitals provide people who
are newly diagnosed with some counselling sessions. I didn’t receive much positive feedback
about them. Mark said that although the counsellor was perfectly fine and pleasant, she seemed
to be going through the motions and had no understanding of what it was like to have MS. It
might help you though. Danny thought that it was very important that you get a counsellor, so
don’t write them off before you have tried. On the other hand, if you don’t find it helpful, look for
an alternative. If the counsellor doesn’t get how you are feeling, it doesn’t mean that all abs are
uninformed. There are other counsellors. There is a counselling directory which you can
consult:Please note that the website states that:There are currently no laws in place stipulating
what training and qualifications a counsellor must have in order to treat someone with a
disability.Whether there should be is beyond the remit of this book.By the way, something which
people find difficult to understand is that they often had to wait months to see a consultant after
diagnosis. They felt abandoned, at the time which for many was the lowest point in their lives.
Perhaps it’s done like that partly because it gives an opportunity to see how your MS is



behaving, so they can decide which treatment is best for you. It would be nice to be told that
though. More than nice, actually; it would be helpful and reassuring. Being left in the dark and
not being told where to turn if you need help is…unhelpful. A couple of people said that their
hospital sent them on an ‘Understanding MS’ course, and that they had found it useful. They
didn’t give me details of the course provider, so I can’t point you to it directly, but perhaps look
online.Am I normal?Well no, you’ve got MS. And one day, you won’t well up when you read that.
But is your reaction to being told the news normal? There seem to be two broad categories of
reaction:1 AAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAARGH; and2 PHEW, followed by
AAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAAARGH.In further detail:1  For a lot of people, the diagnosis
is a total shock. Hannah said that she remembered feeling disgusted when the doctor
diagnosed her. It seems that a lot of people will have had symptoms, but not realised what they
were symptoms of. And with MS affecting such apparently diverse things as your feet and your
tongue, people often have not associated the symptoms they have had. And for people who
have no medical training (also described as ‘the vast majority’), and not even much interest in
anything medical, they have no idea that there are illnesses that just go on the rampage through
your nervous system. After all, the majority of people are diagnosed before they are 40. At that
time of life, most people know of people who have had cancer; they know a little bit about type 2
diabetes from the news, something about sports injuries that they have sustained, and how to
avoid getting sexually transmitted diseases. And on the whole, that’s it. If they have children,
they’ll probably be aware of autism. Very few people know about anything else. They have had
little if anything to do with hospitals. They have forgotten most, if not everything, about Biology
GCSE. If their first episode was several years earlier, and they had dismissed their extreme
tiredness over the years as them making a fuss about nothing, they may have forgotten pretty
much everything about MS, especially if they were told to go home and get on with their lives
after the first episode. The doctors may have them on a watch list, but the patients themselves
are just getting on with life. And then they’re told that they’ve got this thing called Multiple
Sclerosis. Yep, they are in shock.2 A significant proportion of people I spoke to said that at first,
they felt relief when they got the diagnosis, either because they had been worried that they might
have a brain tumour, or more often, because they had been having peculiar symptoms for
months or years, and were relieved to have a name for it. Harriet said that there had been a
suspicion of her having Motor Neurone Disease, which locks a person into their body over time,
and then kills them. So MS was better than that. People said that they were relieved to know that
it was a real thing that wasn’t just in their heads. (Of course, in their heads is exactly where the
darned thing is, but you know what I mean.) People talked about feeling vindicated, as they had
felt like a hypochondriac, as if they were making things up.
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NP, “A must read for anyone with M.S..... The author has written and very honest and informative
account of life with M.S through the eyes of the people who have it and her own experience. It is
packed full of information and useful links on resources and services for people with M.S and
acts as an informal guide as to where to get further help and information. The author adds her
own humorous take on living with this disease and its daily trials and tribulations. No subject is
off the table but there is strong recognition that everyone's experiences will be different. There is
a positive feeling throughout - that a diagnosis of M.S is not the end, just the beginning of
something different. As a reader (and someone who has M.S myself) I felt uplifted and
empowered after reading this book. I think this is a must read for anyone who has M.S, as well
as the professionals who work with them, and any friends or family of a person with M.S who
wish to understand better what this disease entails and how to live well with it.”

Aztec, “Brilliant resource for anyone with MS in their life.. Very honest observations to life with
MS by someone with MS who has spoken extensively to other people with MS. Tone is light and
empowering. Lots of practical tips and resources. Thoroughly recommend it to anyone who has
MS in their life - MSers themselves, friends, family, partners, health professionals etc”

Paul Higginbotham, “Helpful to those of us living with MS. It was a comfortable read with lots of
helpful information, I recognised lots of symptoms and challenges.  Would recommend this.”

Ebook Library Reader, “Must read for MSer's. Must read for the newly diagnosed and for those
of us that were told " you have MS, you won't know you have it and go and have a good life".”

The book by Susan Elliot-Wright has a rating of  5 out of 4.7. 13 people have provided feedback.



Language: English
File size: 2370 KB
Simultaneous device usage: Unlimited
Text-to-Speech: Enabled
Screen Reader: Supported
Enhanced typesetting: Enabled
X-Ray: Not Enabled
Word Wise: Enabled
Print length: 140 pages
Lending: Enabled

http://ebook-download.neutronbyte.com/pdf-file/Wa18oYTP/d

